

## UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

## OFFICE FOR CIVIL RIGHTS

THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY

NOV 2 1002

Dr. Milo Thompson President Baptist Bible College and Seminary 536 Venard Road Clark Summit, Pennsylvania 18411

Dear Dr. Thompson:

The Office for Civil Rights (OCR) in the U.S. Department of Education has completed its review of your October 17, 1988, request for religious exemption from Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 (Title IX) as amended, 20 U.S.C. Sections 1681 et seq., and its implementing regulation 34 C.F.R. Part 106 (copy enclosed). Your letter of January 26, 1989, provided OCR with the additional information necessary to clarify your request. I apologize for the delay in responding to your request.

In your letters, you supplied information that establishes that Baptist Bible College and Seminary (College) is controlled by a religious organization and that the tenets followed by this organization conflict with specific sections of the Title IX regulation. You described in your request several policies and practices at the College as being consistent with the tenets of the religious organization that controls the College. These policies would violate specific sections of the regulation implementing Title IX absent a religious exemption. Therefore, I am granting the College an exemption from several of the sections of the Title IX regulation specified in your letters. The College is hereby granted an exemption from the requirements of the following sections of the Title IX regulation: 34 C.F.R. Sections 106.38, 106.40, 106.53, 106.57, 106.59, and 106.60. The exemption is limited to the extent that compliance with the Title IX regulation conflicts with the religious tenets followed by the College. The basis of our decision to grant this exemption is discussed in further detail below.

Your letter of October 17, 1988, indicates that the College is controlled by its Board of Trustees. All trustees must be members of local, autonomous Baptist churches which adhere to and practice the historic religious doctrines and tenets of the Christian faith. In addition, the College is approved by the General Association of Regular Baptist Churches. The trustees, faculty, employees, and students of the College are required to espouse a personal belief in the religious tenets of the Christian faith. This relationship between the General Association of Regular Baptist Churches and the Board of Trustees and the College adequately establishes that the College is controlled by a religious organization as is required for consideration for exemption under 34 C.F.R. Section 106.12 of the Title IX regulation.

## Page 2 - Dr. Milo Thompson

Your letter and accompanying materials indicate that the College maintains its religious tradition, standards, and beliefs in accordance with Biblical tenets, following its religious tradition and Baptist distinctives. The College, its students and employees must adhere to Biblical tenets for matters of faith and practice. Thus, conduct of staff and students such as cohabitation without marriage, premarital sexual relations, promiscuity outside of marriage, and divorce and marriage without biblical grounds would violate religious tenets regarding moral behavior, marriage and residential living environments and standards. In addition, based on the College's religious tenets and traditions, it provides access to ministerial and pre-ministerial course offerings and opportunities for certain religious offices and positions only to members of one gender.

Based upon the information submitted, the College is granted by this letter, exemption from 34 C.F.R. Sections 106.38 (employment assistance for students); 106.40 (marital and parental status of students); 106.53 (recruitment); 106.57 (marital and parental status of employees); 106.59 (advertising); and 106.60 (pre-employment inquiries).

By letter dated June 18, 1985 (copy enclosed), the Department granted the College's request for religious exemption from 34 C.F.R. Sections 106.21, 106.22, 106.23, 106.31, and 106.34, as they relate to the College's policy of admitting only men to its seminary and its classes that prepare students to become ministers of religion, teachers of theology or to enter upon some other religious vocation; and 34 C.F.R. Sections 106.51 and 106.55, as they relate to the College's policy of employing and classifying men, exclusively, in areas of theological instruction. Thus, no additional exemption is required for the College relative to these sections of the Title IX regulation on the basis of these policies and practices.

This letter should not be construed to grant exemption from any section of the Title IX regulation not specifically mentioned. In the event that OCR receives a complaint against your institution, we are obligated to determine initially whether the allegations fall within the exemption herein granted. Also, in the unlikely event that a complainant alleges that the practices followed by the College are not based on the religious tenets of the controlling organizations, OCR is obligated to contact the controlling organization to verify those facts. If the organization provides an interpretation of the tenets that has a different practical impact than that described by the institution, or if the organization denies that it controls the institution, this exemption will be rescinded.

## Page 3 - Dr. Milo Thompson

I hope this letter responds to your request. If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact the Philadelphia Regional Office at this address:

Dr. Robert A. Smallwood Regional Civil Rights Director U.S. Department of Education Office for Civil Rights, Region III 3535 Market Street, Room 6300, 03-2010 Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19104-3326 (215) 596-6772.

Sincerely,

Michael L. Williams

Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights

Enclosures

cc: Robert A. Smallwood, Regional Civil Rights Director, Region III